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Cool Thoughts
      The Catholic Church’s teaching on immigration is deeply rooted in the Gospel imperative to love our neighbor and
uphold the dignity of every human person. Scripture reminds us: “You shall treat the stranger who sojourns with you as
the native among you, and you shall love him as yourself, for you were strangers in the land of Egypt” (Leviticus 19:34).
This concern for immigrants is not new but an essential expression of the Church’s mission of mercy and justice
worldwide, including in the United States.
     Pope Francis has repeatedly emphasized the Church’s responsibility to defend migrants’ dignity. On his very first
papal trip in 2013, he visited Lampedusa, a small Italian island that has become a major entry point for migrants fleeing
poverty, violence, and oppression. Standing before the wreckage of a migrant boat, he asked, “Who is responsible for the
blood of these brothers and sisters? We have lost a sense of responsibility for our brothers and sisters. We have fallen into
the hypocrisy of the priest and the Levite whom Jesus described in the parable of the Good Samaritan.” Pope Francis
decried what he called the “globalization of indifference,” urging the world to open its hearts and see migrants as
individuals, not burdens. His visit highlighted the Church’s call to welcome the stranger with open arms and compassion.
Pope John Paul II also emphasized the Church’s moral responsibility regarding migration. In his 1996 message for the
World Day of Migrants and Refugees, he wrote, “The right to migrate is numbered among the fundamental human
rights, because every person has the right to find in their own country the means to live a dignified life. However, when
this is not possible, people have the right to emigrate to other countries and to be received there.” He underscored the
shared human responsibility to create conditions that protect the dignity of all people, whether at home or abroad.
     Despite this clear teaching, some recent public comments have misrepresented the Church’s position. One individual
criticized Pope Francis, stating, “He ought to stick to the Catholic Church and fix that. That’s a mess,” while accusing
him of hypocrisy for opposing border walls while the Vatican is surrounded by walls. Recent comments from public
figures attacking the Church’s advocacy for immigrants are not only disappointing but also dangerously misleading. One
individual criticized Pope Francis and accused him of hypocrisy for opposing border walls while the Vatican is
surrounded by a wall. Such comparisons are false equivalencies. The Vatican is not a nation in the political sense but a
spiritual center for over 1.3 billion Catholics worldwide. Its walls are not designed to exclude but to preserve the sanctity
of its mission as a place of pilgrimage and refuge for all. Equating the Vatican with the complex realities of national
borders oversimplifies and distorts the issues. As a side, while the Vatican does have walls on its sides and back, the
architecture of St. Peter’s Basilica tells a different story. The colonnade in the front, designed by Gian Lorenzo Bernini,
symbolizes a mother’s open arms welcoming peoples of the world into her fold. The Vatican’s mission is spiritual, not
political, and its symbolic openness reflects the Church’s universal call to all people.
     Another public figure suggested that the Bishops’ advocacy for immigrants is motivated by financial interests,
questioning whether their efforts are “humanitarian” or about their “bottom line.” Such statements disregard the
Bishops’ role as shepherds, entrusted with guiding the faithful in living a moral life. The Church does not operate through
sound bites or talking points but through dialogue and truth, always seeking justice for the vulnerable.
     As Catholics, we must reject false equivalencies, misinformation, and divisive rhetoric. Immigration policy is not
merely a political issue but a deeply moral one that calls us to defend the dignity of every person, created in the image of
God. As Pope John Paul II said, “It is necessary to go beyond the narrow confines of purely economic interests and
consider the impact on the human person, whose dignity must always be safeguarded.” 
     By educating ourselves and allowing the richness of Catholic teaching to guide our decisions as the primary source, we
can uphold the Gospel’s call to welcome the stranger with love, truth, and integrity while protecting human life in our
nation and world in ways that are life affirming for all. Above all, let us respond with faith, becoming witnesses to
Christ’s call to open our hearts and embrace those in need.
 

Peace, Fr. Cool
PS- Please sign up now for Kairos and ASB.  See the bulletin for QR codes.
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1829: Oblate Sisters of Providence

A handful of women from Baltimore's

Haitian refugee colony begin to educate

local children in their homes. With the

support of the archbishop, in 1829 they

create the Oblate Sisters of

Providence. The first superior is

Elizabeth Lange, born in Cuba of

Haitian parents. A later archbishop

dismisses the need for an order of black

religious, but the sisters find new

advocates among the Redemptorists

and in Saint John Neumann, then

archbishop of Philadelphia. Their

ministry spreads to Philadelphia and

New Orleans.

Black History Month - Celebrating the Story of Black Catholics 
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